


Provost Wells:

Thank you for the opportunity to provide you with more information about CDS Proposal #9780: New Program: Wellness Coaching and Disease Prevention MS Degree Program. We appreciate your suggestions and consideration.

Our responses to your points conveyed on 10/19/2015 at CDS are presented below (in green), following each bulleted point made: 
*********
Colleagues, I am ready to approve, pending finalizing a few points as below:  

• In the response to question #2, the response indicates that the transcript name was changed to the full name of the program.  However, in CDS, it is still showing as WCDP.   Please address.

Upon conferring with the Registrar’s office, we confirmed that the full name of the program will be listed on transcripts and in the Course Bulletin. For class schedules an abbreviation of 5 letters or less is required for the classes offered through the program.

We sometimes used the WCDP abbreviation in the CDS narrative, mostly to reduce the length of the document. 


• In response to question #3, you indicate that you are working with Psychology, and Psychology may be able to offer PSYCH 578 if it could be funded through the Extended Ed model of this program.  If this has been addressed, it would be ideal to add that course to the list of courses, either as a required course or option for one of the required courses to keep the total credits the same.  I do think that if the program description references psychology (more than once) that there should be coursework as such.  If this will delay the process on our campus, then let's move forward with the expectation that this will occur as soon as the program is approved and/or take psychology out of the description until that time.

This Fall, we have further explored the options regarding incorporating PSYCH 578 into the WCDP program. Dean Retherford, Dean Greer, and Chair Andi Lassiter have agreed that one additional section of PSYCH 578 will be offered each academic year and will be restricted to WCDP students. The course will be offered as an option to WCDP 577 to maintain the 30 credit hour structure of the program. Dean Retherford, Dean Greer and Chair Lassiter will determine the best way to offer this additional section.

Since the CDS system does not seem to allow changes to the submitted proposal once the Review process has been initiated, this change of PSYCH 578 as an option for WCDP 577 will be submitted to CDS following approval of the WCDP Program. 


• In response to question #4, I am very encouraged by the meetings with healthcare organizations and their potential to send employees through the program.  Is there anything more specific - # meetings with these employers, any indication of the #employees each with send through?  Will the employers pay or reimburse tuition?  (This is a particularly strong indicator.) 

Most of our needs assessment for the Wellness Coaching and Disease Prevention Program was collected about 2 years ago as part of our fulfillment of our Strategic Funding Grant award. Since that time, we have maintained informal communication with potential employers, students and our alumni in the wellness coaching profession. This communication continues to confirm a solid interest in a graduate level academic professional training program for wellness coaching and disease prevention. We are also aware that the need for this training has increased since the implementation of the Affordable Care Act with its emphasis upon disease prevention. 

Granted, the following observations are anecdotal, but serve as illustration of the need for, and interest in, the proposed Wellness Coaching and Disease Prevention MS program.

Observation 1: In the Health Science, Community Health Education MS program, 3 students who work full time as health coaches are currently completing the program. These students are enrolled in my Hlth 630:Research Techniques in Health Science course this semester. I did a very informal “focus group” with these students on 10/21/15. Two of the students I spoke with are currently employed by Cigna; one is based in the Metro area and one is working in Cigna’s San Francisco site. The third student is employed as a “Health Guide” at Red Brick Health in the Metro area. The 2 students employed by Cigna stated that about 40 health coaches were employed at each of their worksites. The student employed by Red Brick Health reported that about 90 health coaches were employed by that agency. When asked for reasons they chose to pursue graduate education, all three responded that they were looking for “more opportunities” in their professional lives. These 3 students also reported that their employers did offer tuition reimbursement with the stipulation that they remained with their respective employers for 2 years following completion of their graduate degrees.

Observation 2: Email correspondence from Chelsea Anderson, Director, Health & Wellness, Medica Health Plans Plus:
[bookmark: _GoBack]
This is very exciting news!  Congratulations on this wonderful addition to the academic programs at MSU Mankato.  Our leadership is very interested in connecting with community partners and stakeholders who are helping advance the coaching profession.  Let’s connect – either by phone or we can arrange a conference room at Medica corporate offices in Minnetonka.
Lynne and I are both available during the following times:
Friday, August 16th 3-4pm
Friday August 23rd 2-3pm or 
Monday, August 26th 9:30-11am
We look forward to learning more about this opportunity!
Chelsea Anderson
Director, Health & Wellness 
Medica Health Plans
401 Carlson Parkway
Minnetonka, MN  55305
952-992-3558
chelsea.anderson@medica.com





• Question #6 - this is a key matter to address.  Currently the program location is listed as 7700 France, which means we would not be approved to offer at Normandale or in Mankato.  If at some point, the university no longer had 7700, or if we wished to offer the degree program at other locations, then we would have to go through HLC again.  Why not list all 3 locations:  Mankato, Normandale Partnership Center, 7700 France? That way, we are prepared and will not have to go through additional notifications or approvals if our desired location changes in the future.  

At the time of the CDS Proposal #9780 submission, we were focused upon the  “Extended Education” model to address the needs of distance learners. We now realize we were a bit short-sighted. We are completely willing to offer the Wellness Coaching and Disease Prevention MS Program at all three locations (and others if applicable). We are also prepared to offer the program courses in various formats, such as online, hybrid or telepresence as needed. Proposed wellness coaching accreditation standards require that each student completes 50 hours of in person observed coaching which precludes offering the WCDP Program totally online. 

We are not sure that we are allowed to make this change of locations offered to the existing proposal, but will make the change following approval of the Wellness Coaching and Disease Prevention MS Program. 


•  In regard to question #8, while an attached courses sequence is provided, I do not believe this is the approved template for the graduate maps.  While this is going through the MnSCU, HLC, US DOE approval processes, please develop the academic map in the university's template for graduate program academic maps.

We will develop an academic map for Wellness Coaching and Disease Prevention MS Program upon approval.   


•  In the response to question #10, you speak to telepresence equipment, which I am unclear as to why this would be needed if the program is requesting approval for 7700 France only.  It would not be approved for Mankato or other locations, and thus, telepresence would not be necessary.  If, however, they/you, add the locations per the comments above, then this makes sense. 

Yes, for the first year of the Program we will not need telepresence capabilities. With expansion of the locations of program offering and format we anticipate that we may require telepresence (or similar technologies) in subsequent years.


•  Finally, in response to #11, a new probationary line continues to be requested, however, the Dean has indicated that the program can launch with existing resources.  I remain committee to assuring faculty quality and qualifications, however, faculty resources are considered in the annual budget staffing and planning processes, so no future commitments are made commensurate with approval to move the proposal forward.   In sum, I stand ready to approve if these few final matters are revised, which I think can be done with all due speed.

Thanks to the support of Dean Retherford and our respective academic units, we are prepared to launch the Wellness Coaching and Disease Prevention MS Program with existing resources for the first year (2016-2017).
Given the cohort model of the WCDP Program, we plan to apply for a probationary faculty position for the second year (2017-2018). For the second and subsequent years of the Program enrollment will be 40 students per academic year.
We are eager to launch the Wellness Coaching and Disease Prevention MS Program. Upon your approval, we plan to advertise the program and recruit students for the Fall 2016 cohort. We are aware that students will be ineligible for financial aid funding until DOE approval. Student permanent admission to the Program will be contingent upon approval from MnSCU and DOE coinciding with HLC notification since 50% of the program is existing courses.
We are pleased to propose the Wellness Coaching and Disease Prevention MS Program a clinical program with over 50 hours per student of observed coaching experience required per accreditation standards. We have received approval  from the accrediting body to apply for accreditation during the first year of the WCDP Program offering. 

We know the Wellness Coaching and Disease Prevention MS Program will be a valuable asset for our university, students, and our constituents. We greatly appreciate your guidance and assistance in establishing this Program.





